
Chatham House Competition Policy
Conference – Closing Address

Introduction
Thank you for the opportunity to give the closing remarks at this important
conference. Chatham House concerns itself with the biggest challenges the
world is facing. There is no better forum to be considering how competition
policy can address some of those challenges. And I’d like to focus my remarks
today on 3 of the biggest: climate change, the growing power of big tech, and
post-pandemic economic recovery.

Policymakers and commentators are increasingly looking to competition policy,
and competitive markets, as part of the solution to these challenges. This
must be a good thing. But for competition authorities like the CMA, it also
comes with heightened expectations and scrutiny.

The CMA is responding in 3 broad ways.

First, reflecting the shared and global nature of these challenges, we are
strengthening our international co-operation.

Second, we are focused on the objective given to us by Parliament: to promote
competition in the interests of consumers. It is through delivering on this
objective that we will help drive productivity; that we will support the
green revolution; and that we will respond to the power of big tech. It’s
important we don’t get distracted from this. Our legitimacy as an unelected
body depends on delivering good outcomes for millions of consumers.

Third, where we feel our tools and powers aren’t keeping pace with
developments in markets, we’re helping government with changes to the legal
framework. Not because we are power hungry, or because we want to pursue new
or different objectives; but rather because we want to deliver the objective
we have been set even better.

The importance of international cooperation
Let me first talk a little about international co-operation. Climate change,
Covid (coronavirus (COVID-19)), big tech: these are fundamentally global
challenges that require a collective response. That applies in the weeds of
competition policy just as much as in the stratosphere of COP 26. If
competition authorities can work together effectively, they can be greater
than the sum of their parts and will be better placed to deliver outcomes
that benefit consumers.

But what does that mean in practice? Does it mean moving in lockstep? Does it
mean identical rules for digital platforms, or an identical approach to
sustainability agreements? I think not.
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Different jurisdictions have different starting points. Our experiences and
histories of regulation; the nature of our legislative processes; and our
existing institutional architecture all differ.

It should be no surprise, therefore, that this is reflected in differing
approaches to managing the market power of digital platforms. For the UK
regime, its competition law inheritance is reflected in its proposed aim: to
promote competition in digital markets for the benefit of consumers. This is
in contrast, for example, to the European Commission’s proposed Digital
Markets Act (DMA) which seeks to promote “fairness and contestability” and is
explicitly separate from competition law.

What we must look to achieve, therefore, is not uniformity, but coherence. We
must recognise and manage our different approaches and work together
constructively to meet our shared objectives. And it is cooperation that
helps to bring coherence to these different approaches.

Strengthening international cooperation, therefore, is a key priority for the
CMA. And as the CMA increasingly takes its place on the international stage,
we are driving that forward in multiple ways: yes through formal cooperation,
but also through dialogue, transparency and through our thought leadership.

The CMA will very soon be hosting an Enforcers’ Summit as part of the UK’s G7
Presidency and work on strengthening cooperation between competition
authorities on digital markets.

In June our Chief Executive highlighted the importance of working with the
European Commission as parallel, independent, investigations were launched
into how Facebook gathers and uses data across its services.

And in April, the CMA issued a joint statement with the Australian and German
competition authorities setting out the need for robust merger enforcement
post-pandemic.

This final example highlights of course, that although the case for
international cooperation is well-illustrated by digital markets, it is by no
means the full picture. As we continue to look to addressing the challenges
of sustainability, recovering from the pandemic and making sure markets work
well for consumers, there will be a continuing need to look to each other and
work together internationally.

And the CMA intends to continue to be at the heart of that work.

Delivering on our remit
The second thing the CMA is doing in the face of these global challenges –
and this may sound counter-intuitive – is sticking to its remit. Our
contribution is best made not by looking beyond the interests of consumers,
but by asking how these can best be served in a world of rapid
digitalisation, climate change and the aftermath of a global pandemic. I
should clarify, however, that sticking to our remit does not equate to
timidity but rather provides us a clear focus within which we must think



boldly and act with courage and vigor. I’ll say a little more about how, by
keeping consumers at the heart of our work, the CMA is also doing its bit to
address the challenges of climate change, the power of big tech and post-
pandemic recovery.

On climate change, we have examined the electric vehicle charging market.
We’ve made recommendations that will help ensure this market develops in a
way that gives motorists confidence to switch to electric cars. And we’re
taking forward a competition law investigation into exclusivity arrangements
for EV chargepoints at motorway services. Ensuring competitive pressure in EV
chargepoint markets will help to keep prices low, quality high, and encourage
consumers to make that switch.

More broadly, the CMA will soon provide advice to the government on how the
competition and consumer regimes could better support the UK’s net zero and
environmental sustainability goals.

We are also working to ensure consumers can rely on the claims made by
companies about the environmental impact of their products. For businesses,
we’ve issued a Green Claims Code to help them comply with the law. For
consumers, we’ve published tips to help identify products and services with
genuine environmental credentials.

If these interventions sound prosaic, it is worth remembering that in a
market economy, consumers are king; and if they cannot make environmentally-
friendly choices – because they cannot trust the claims they are presented
with, or because they lack confidence in what they are buying – then our net
zero ambitions will remain out of reach.

On the power of big tech, the CMA is acutely aware of the potential for
digital markets to continue to improve consumers’ lives and living standards.
But it’s equally aware that to deliver those benefits, they need to stay
competitive. If the largest digital platforms are so powerful that they can
take their users for granted, they are less likely to make improvements to
their service. They are less likely to respond to their concerns about
privacy, data collection, harmful content and fake news. And they will charge
more to businesses that use them for advertising and other services, which
ultimately pushes up the prices these businesses charge their customers. So
again, it is interests of the consumer that drives our work in digital
markets; and it is by delivering for them that we also go some way to
addressing concerns about the power of the largest tech platforms.

We have live investigations in digital markets across our existing tools,
each of them grounded in rigorous, evidence-based assessment. We have
Competition Act enforcement cases including an investigation into whether
Facebook is abusing its position in social media or digital advertising
markets through its collection and use of data, an investigation into
concerns about the terms and conditions for app developers accessing Apple’s
App Store and an investigation into changes to Google’s ‘Privacy Sandbox.
Within our markets tools we have an ongoing market study on mobile ecosystems
and a forthcoming market study into the music streaming market. And using our
consumer tools we have an enforcement case against Amazon and Google in
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relation to fake reviews and possible breaches of consumer protection law.

The CMA’s body of work in this space, both past and present, also provides
thought leadership to the benefit of international counterparts. I see this
additionally in the UK’s Digital Regulation Co-operation Forum (DRCF), which
I believe is a groundbreaking approach to cooperation between regulators that
other jurisdictions may find useful to look at. It has enabled us to pool our
expertise across domestic regulators, build shared capability and skills and
assess issues holistically, in a joined-up way, that gets to the root cause
of problems. In doing so, it is ultimately improving our ability to work
effectively in the interests of consumers.

And finally, how does the CMA’s work address the third great challenge: post-
pandemic recovery? I’m sure this audience will agree with me about the
importance of well-functioning, competitive markets in driving productivity
and growth. In that respect, all of the CMA’s ongoing casework is helping to
address this challenge.

But the feature of our work I would particularly highlight in this context is
effective merger control. When anti-competitive mergers are allowed to
proceed, consumers bear the costs. But so too does the wider economy: firms
that face less competitive pressure are less likely to innovate to get ahead
of their rivals. That means weaker productivity and slower growth. These
costs are not inconsequential and easily reversible. It can be incredibly
difficult, and sometimes impossible, to reverse the loss of competition by
taking enforcement action after a merger has taken place and it can take much
time for markets to recover from that loss of competition. So the CMA’s
robust, evidence-based, merger control delivers on its remit to promote
consumers’ interests; and it also fosters the competitive conditions required
for a robust and sustainable recovery.

Supporting government with changes to the legal
framework
Turning now to the third and final area of CMA activity I wanted to
highlight: supporting government with changes to the legal framework.

The CMA’s legitimacy depends on delivering on its remit of promoting
competition in the interests of consumers. And I hope I have persuaded you
that we are straining every sinew to do so. But in some areas, we are
struggling. Traditional competition tools are ill-equipped to preserve and
promote competition in many digital markets. On the consumer protection side,
the UK has an enforcement system that is cumbersome, and fails to deter bad
practice. It is with this in mind that the government has proposed changes to
the CMA’s tools and powers. These don’t expand our remit; rather, they ensure
that we are equipped to deliver our existing remit, now and in the future.

For one, the UK government is proposing to reform the competition and
consumer protection regimes. The reforms they are proposing to the CMA’s ex-
post tools will enable us to act more swiftly and more flexibly in enforcing
against breaches of competition and consumer law, providing greater
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deterrence and leading to better and faster outcomes for consumers

Alongside strengthening our ex-post tools, the government has also proposed,
following the CMA’s evidence-based advice, an ex-ante pro-competition regime
for the most powerful digital firms. These proposals relate to markets which
are particularly fast moving and are dominated by digital giants and where
there is clear evidence that even updated ex-post tools will not be
sufficient to effectively meet our objective to promote competition in the
consumer interest.

The CMA is leading by example in this space, producing high quality research,
building capability in our Digital Markets Unit and investing in resources
such as our Data, Technology and Analytics team. In this respect, we will
continue to contribute to the international dialogue and efforts for
coherence alongside supporting the UK government in the necessary legislative
reform.

My final reflection on changes to the legislative framework is that we must
retain our focus on why reform is being pursued. This is not about seeking
unnecessary powers without evidenced needs, or creating work for competition
lawyers or going through a grandstanding intellectual exercise without
consequence. This is about making markets work well for consumers. When we
find ourselves in the weeds of highly technical discussions on legislation,
we must not lose sight of that.

To recap.

Climate change, the power of big tech, post-pandemic recovery. These are all
challenges that competition policy, and competition authorities, have a role
to play in addressing. The CMA is doing that in 3 ways. By strengthening our
international cooperation. By focusing on our core objective. And by
supporting government with changes to the legal framework so that we can
deliver on this objective even more effectively.
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